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CALL TO ORDER. The Chair, Harry Moore, called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag at 6:00 PM.
ROLL CALL.  Members present were Councilors Cain, Fellows, Keller, Larochelle, Lunt, Moore and Robishaw. Also present were Glenn Michalowski, Town Manager; and Samantha Bryant, Finance Director. There were no audience members.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

VOTE (2023-144) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Keller, moved to go into Executive Session per 1 MRSA Section 405 (6)(a) Personnel Matters at 6:00 PM.
Order passed – Vote 7-0.
VOTE (2022-144A) Councilor Fellows, seconded by Councilor Larochelle, moved to resume the regular meeting at 6:42 PM. 
Order passed – Vote 7-0.
good news & recognition—none 
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION & response for agenda items
Mr. Michalowski announced that Bill Meakin was one of three well-qualified applicants for the Library Director’s position and that he has accepted that position.
CONSENT AGENDA—none 
COUNCIL ORDERS, RESOLUTIONS, & ORDINANCES

VOTE (2023-145) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Fellows, moved to accept the utilization of undesignated fund balance for property tax relief and allocation towards capital expenditures as presented by the Finance Director and Town Manager.
INTRODUCTION: Samantha Bryant, Finance Director, presented information for the Council regarding the FY24 Unassigned Fund Balance. Due to the only recent receipt of the FY22 Audit, she has now been able to calculate our unassigned fund balance, as it is based on the most recent audit figure available.  That amount is $4,106,157.

Miss Bryant said Per Town Code, Lisbon is required to keep 12%-16% of town operating expenses in unassigned fund balance.  To stay consistent with prior calculations, the operating expenses in the FY23 Budget are $19,041,622.67.  That means that anywhere from $1,059,497.37 (16% left in reserve) to $1,821,162.28 (12% left in reserve) is required for the town to spend on either capital projects or tax reduction/stabilization.

Miss Bryant stated given long term trends in town finances (chiefly upcoming debt service and the end of the offset from the wage study) described by the former Finance Director at the March 16th Council meeting, she would recommend the Town leaves 16% in reserve.

She said the remaining balance would be used on spending projects that have recently come to our attention per her other memo and the memo from the Public Works Director.  In addition, per order 2023-125, Council has already committed to the use of unassigned fund balance for the temporary replacement of the Potter Burrough Bridge.  Finally, the Town had planned in the FY24 Budget to use $471,943 of funds from the investment account to provide the final wage study offset.  Given the return on the investment the Town is getting from those funds, she would instead prefer to use a portion of the unassigned fund balance for this purpose.  The remainder could then be used for property tax reduction/stabilization.

16% of Unassigned Fund Balance Kept in Reserve ($1,059,497.37 to spend):
	Potter Road Bridge Temporary Replacement
	$100,000.00

	Wage Adjustments and Technology Upgrades
	$23,454.23

	Public Works Truck Replacement
	$60,707.00

	Wage Study Offset
	$471,943.00

	Property Tax Relief of Half Mill
	$403,393.14


COUNCILOR COMMENTS:  Councilor Fellows confirmed the original budget left 12%; Ms. Bryant agreed. Councilor Fellows said the real bonus would be to have 16%, we could give back a full mill and still be over the 12%. He said that at the March 16th  meeting with the previous Finance Director, Mrs. Tierney had said we have close to $500,000.00 as an offset but we may not next year. He said, looking at long-term debt, it will increase next year. Ms. Bryant cautioned against see-sawing rates, stating that one of her goals for Lisbon as Finance Director is to create a strategy that will prevent that.
Councilor Moore said he would like to see a ½ mill rate reduction.

Councilor Robishaw said the re-valuation caused taxes to go up even though the mill rate is steady because property values rose and sometimes doubled.

Councilor Larochelle explained that everything changes in proportion, it’s important to keep the budget flat. Mr. Michalowski added that the mill rate is dropping but the factoring will see increases in taxes.
Ms. Bryant said the Council can lower the mill rate but the goal is to keep taxes down.
Council discussed the options of ½ mill and 1 mill decreases. Ms. Bryant explained the mill options and amounts, providing examples for both.
VOTE (2023-145A) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Fellows, moved to approve the utilization of the Undesignated Fund balance for Property Tax Relief and allocate the following items toward Capital expenditures: $100,000.00 for the Potter Road replacement; $23,454.23 for wage adjustments and technology upgrades; $60,707.00 for the Public Works truck replacement scheduled for FY 25 capital improvement; $471,943.00 for the wage study offset; and  property tax relief of 1 mill at $806,786.28. 
Roll Call Vote: Yeas – Moore, Robishaw, Cain, Fellows, Larochelle, Keller and Lunt.  Nays – None.

Order passed – Vote 7-0.
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION & response FOR NEW ITEMS—none 
Councilor Communications

The Chair asked the Clerk to relay some information she had for the Public regarding Elections.

The Clerk stated that there has been a resignation from the School Committee, creating an additional board opening. She clarified the openings for the viewing public, stating there will be one 3-year term for Town Council, the seat currently held by Councilor Larochelle. She said there will be one 3-year term opening on the School Committee, which has been held by appointee Len Lednum; the resignation from School Committee by Kelli Rogers has created a 2-year term opening. 
aPPOINTMENTS
VOTE (2023-146) Councilor Fellows, seconded by Councilor Robishaw, moved to accept with regret the resignation of Curtis Lunt and Dan Leeman from the Finance Committee.
Order passed – Vote 7-0.
VOTE (2023-147) Councilor Robishaw, seconded by Councilor Lunt, moved to accept the resignation of Curtis Lunt from the Planning Board.
Order passed – Vote 7-0.

adjoURNment
VOTE (2023-148) Councilor Cain, seconded by Councilor Fellows, moved to adjourn at 7:18 PM. 
Order passed – Vote 7-0.
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